MINUTES

MOUNTAIN LIBRARY NETWORK

GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING

November 6th, 2003


A general meeting of the members of the Mountain Library Network was held in Charleston, West Virginia at the West Virginia Library Commission.  All members of the MLN were invited.


Ann Farr (Greenbrier County Public Library) opened the meeting.  J. D.  Waggoner, Executive Secretary of the West Virginia Library Commission, welcomed everyone. He spoke of the study that was done several years ago that resulted in the decision by the Commission to let the people who were going to use the software on a day to day basis choose which software they wanted to use.  He pointed out that the MLN is made up of public, academic and school libraries.  He also stated that there is no one leader of the Mountain Library Network and that everything has been and will continue to be a joint effort.  J.D. said that the role of the Commission is to stay out of the way and pay the bills.  The money to fund the purchase is from LSTA funds.  The Commission is committed to this project and it is one of their priorities.


Johnnie King (Sophia Public Library) read a presentation written by Danny McMillion (Raleigh County Public Library).  She gave the history of public library automation in West Virginia from the early 1980’s to the time when work began on the RFP (request for proposal) for the new software for the MLN.  


Judy Gunsaulis (Fayette County Public Libraries) spoke on the RFP process.  In the beginning, the RFP committee was able to gain valuable insight and advice from other libraries in the State who had already gone through the selection process.  From their experiences priorities were set, checklists were made, and software demonstrations scheduled.  Using existing public library automation RFP’s from both in State and out the process began to actually tailor the document to fill the unique needs of the Mountain Library Network.  Judy included a list of all the libraries that are members of the MLN and a list of terminology used when discussing software and data migration in the information packets prepared for each attendee.  After the RFP was finished there was a meeting of the general membership at the South Charleston Public Library in December 2002.  With no further changes the completed RFP was sent out to the vendors.  An exchange of questions and answers followed.  The bids were received by February 7th, 2003.  The RFP committee met on February 10th and opened the bids.  After reading all the vendor responses and evaluating the different products it was decided to invite Dynix, Innovative and TLC back for a second demo.  These demos were held on March 11th, 2003 and at the conclusion of the day a vote was taken.  An overwhelming majority chose Millennium by Innovative Interfaces, Inc. as the new software.


Brian Raitz spoke next about the negotiation of the contract with Innovative.  Brian first presented the decision to the Board of the West Virginia Library Commission at the June 2003 meeting.  They voted to fund the proposal.  It was also decided to clean up our data, so bids and negotiations had to be made with companies who provide these services.  Bids ranged from $60,000 to $130,000.  GIS was chosen to clean up our data.  David Ziegler, husband of Myra Ziegler (Summers County Public Library) and an attorney, worked pro bono to make sure the contract was legally accurate.  The contract was signed in September 2003 and the first payment has already been made.


Brian then spoke about the tentative schedule for migration.  The VTLS databases have been extracted.  Athena & Follett databases will be completed soon.  All data goes to GIS for cleanup and then to Innovative to be loaded into the new system.  The control numbers will be used to match items to the correct records.  Once we go live at the end of May, both systems will run for a while.  VTLS will not be supported after June 30, 2004.  There is an Implementation Committee:  Larry Arnold, Systems; Larry, Harlan White & Mike Wilson, Network/IT; Christy Carver, Cataloging; Johnnie King, Circulation; Robin Shapiro, Acquisitions; Judy Stemple, Serials; and Kay McCoy, OPAC.  Librarians are not to contact Innovative directly.  There will be listservs set up for the different modules.  The cataloging listserv is already online.   The training manual is available online.  We will not be migrating the patron database.  All patrons will have to be re-entered into the system.  This will be a good opportunity to check patron records for accuracy.  We will be using 14 digit barcodes for both patrons and items after the migration.  This came from a request of the West Virginia Library Commission.  The MLN executive board will provide help with public relations for patrons.  This will make the new cards more appealing and provide them with information about the new system.


Stephen Strohl and Deborah Lazio gave a demonstration of the Millennium software.


The meeting broke for lunch.


After lunch a few announcements were made.  Larry Arnold asked that the group decide on a web address and a color logo.  Myra Ziegler spoke about the upcoming Rally for Reading on November 17th, 2003 in front of the State Capitol.


Ann Farr reviewed the by-laws and they were discussed.


Suzette Lowe and Nancy Moore presented the Slate of Officers.  There were no further additions to the slate.  Robin Shapiro moved that the slate be accepted as presented.  Linda Adkins seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  The small libraries elected Phyllis Auvil, Alderson Public Library, and Cherie Davis, Rupert Public Library, as their representatives.  After a run off election the medium libraries elected Myra Ziegler, Summers County Public Library, and Emilee Seese, Ritchie County Public Library, as their representatives.  Suzette Lowe, Jackson County Public Library, was elected as member at large.  Steve Rowe, Concord College, will serve as the academic representative.  Other permanent members of the executive board will be: Ann Farr, Greenbrier County Public Library; Brian Raitz, Parkersburg Wood County Public Library; Danny McMillion, Raleigh County Public Library; Judy Gunsaulis, Fayette County Public Library; and Nancy Moore, Craft Memorial Public Library.


Ann Farr read the purpose statement for the policy committee:  The Mountain Library Network will formulate and recommend broad policies as required to insure the successful operation of the cooperative.  The Mountain Library Network supports the right of every library to set their own local policies as long as they do not conflict with the standards necessary to run the network.  The proposed circulation policies were presented and reviewed.  Additions and corrections were made.  New policies were suggested.  A proposed patron denial form was presented.  How to present the policies to our library boards and our patrons was discussed. The proposed cataloging policies were presented and reviewed.  Questions about the policies were discussed.  A cataloging listserv has been established.  The email address is: cat_info@mail.mln.lib.wv.us.  All email sent to this address goes to Heather Campbell, cataloger for the West Virginia Library Commission.  She will send out the original question and the answer to everyone on the cataloging listserv.


Suzette gave a report on new library cards.  A library card for the MLN will be designed.  It is optional if member libraries wish to use that design.  Suzette reported that the cost is roughly the same as we are currently paying for the statewide borrowers card (7 cents per card without the barcode).  The new cards will run about 7 – 8 cents per card for a key card and 10 to 11 cents a card for a regular card.  These cards are MasterCard quality and include the barcode.  It was suggested that you give the patron the choice of either a key card or a regular card, not both.


A logo for the Mountain Library Network was discussed.  Several designs were presented.  A vote was taken, the winner was the rolling mountains in the MLN design.  The West Virginia Library Commission designed it.  Color suggestions were discussed and it was decided to leave the choice to Larry Arnold for now.  We can experiment and make the final decision later.


Robin Shapiro did a public relations presentation.  The WVLC has agreed to do some radio and TV public service announcements.  Bluefield State College will write some press releases and Weirton Public Library has agreed to print some posters at cost.  A questionnaire was included in each member’s information packet asking for data on local newspapers, radio and TV stations.  Robin requested that everyone please fill out the questionnaire and return it to her at Bluefield State College Library.


The new web address of the Mountain Library Network will be mtlibrary.mln.lib.wv.us.


The meeting was adjourned.

